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Claimant represented by MICHAEL HAMBY, Attorney, Greenwood,
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Respondents represented by MELISSA WOOD, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 1, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 3, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

February 4, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury in the form of

a hernia on August 22, 2007.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $292 for

temporary total disability and $219 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment that was ordered for referred

by Dr. Stanton.

2. Temporary total disability from October 27, 2008, to a date

yet to be determined.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant is entitled to ongoing medical
treatment as provided and recommended by Dr.
Swicegood, Dr. Miller and Dr. Burton.  He is
entitled to TTD from October 27, 2008 to a
date yet to be determined.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits have been and are being paid with
regard to this claim.  Claimant has had a
change of physician to Dr. Michael Stanton who
has suggested some additional treatment.  Dr.
Stanton has been asked to clarify what
objective findings exist to support additional
treatment, and he has not responded to the
same.  It appears that the current
recommendations are based simply on subjective
complaints of pain.  Respondents contend that
Dr. Stanton has not recommended that Claimant
take any prescription medication.  Finally,
Respondents assert that the medical records do
not support a TTD status.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-year-old male who

suffered a compensable injury in the form of a left inguinal hernia

on August 22, 2007, while performing employment services for the
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respondent.  The central question in this matter, is whether the

claimant is now entitled to additional medical treatment for his

admittedly compensable injury.

On October 12, 2007, the claimant underwent laparoscopic

extraperitoneal left inguinal hernioplasty using Prolene soft mesh.

Dr. Thomas Kelly performed the surgical procedure on the claimant

for his symptomatic left inguinal hernia.

On November 1, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Kelly for a

follow up visit after the surgical procedure.  At the time of that

visit, the medical record indicates that the claimant complained of

pain from an area of a knot radiating inferiorly down the abdomen.

The medical record also states:

“This patient continues to complain of pain
out of proportion to physical findings. It is
likely he will continue to complain of pain
for some time in the future.  His pain appears
to be musculoskeletal in nature and there are
no additional abdominal wall defects present.
There was no intraabdominal or pelvic
pathology identified on previous CT scan.”

During this time period, the medical records reflect that the

claimant continued to complain of pain in his groin region.  On

June 27, 2008, the claimant underwent a scrotal ultrasound and a

left inguinal ultrasound.  The impression of the left inguinal

ultrasound showed a small left inguinal hernia containing fat.  Dr.

Kelly again performed an operative procedure to repair the left

inguinal recurrent hernia using the procedure of hernioplasty and

Prolene mesh performed on July 15, 2008.

On August 15, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Kelly for a

postoperative follow up.  The claimant reported continued soreness,
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burning and pain in the left groin and some loss of sensation

inferior to the incision of the left groin.  The claimant also

complained of increased pain with long standing or changing from

laying to a sitting position.  A portion of the report from that

visit states:

“He was asked to continue limited activities
and limitation of no more than ten pounds
lifting.  He is also asked to return to this
office in 4 weeks for a follow up examination
and possible release to return to work
thereafter.”

On September 15, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Kelly.  At that time, the claimant still complained of burning

pains in his left inguinal area and left proximal thigh and

inferior to the incision in the left groin.  The claimant also

complained of increased pain with any long distance walking or

prolonged standing.  A portion of that medical report states:

“His disability from work was also extended
for an additional 3 weeks.  He is asked to
call us if symptoms persist after 3 weeks at
which time we will postpone his work probably
refer him to the Mercy Pain Clinic for
evaluation and treatment of his apparent
neuralgia.”

On October 14, 2008, the claimant reported to the Advanced

Interventional Pain & Diagnostics of Western Arkansas LLC and was

seen by Dr. Joseph Miller.  A record from that visit reflects the

preop diagnosis as “Ilioinguinal neuritis, Groin pain, Neuralgia,

unsp.”  The claimant had a nerve block performed on him at that

time.  The claimant also received a nerve block on November 4,

2008, from Dr. Miller.  He was again seen on December 4, 2008, and

medical records indicate that since the previous nerve blocks did
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not provide the claimant with the intended relief, one was not

performed at the claimant’s December 4, 2008, visit and he was

referred to return to Dr. Kelly.

On December 15, 2008, the claimant returned to Dr. Kelly.  At

that time, the claimant complained of burning pain and sensitivity

to touch involving the skin of the left groin and proximal medial

thigh.  He also complained of increasing pain with prolonged

standing or long distance walking.  A portion of the report from

Dr. Kelly’s December 15, 2008, visit with the claimant states:

“It should be noted that the patient’s
complaint of pain along the left groin and
left anterior proximal thigh are as reported
prior to initial operation in 2007.  At that
time he did report some low back pain with
prolonged sitting and standing however.  His
initial inguinal hernia was quite small, but
was though to merit repair in light of the
symptomatology.

IMPRESSION: Left inguinal/thigh pain and
hypesthesia.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have recommended that we
pursue further studies at this time to include
CBC, CMP, urinalysis, as well as
pelvic/inguinal MRI scan to assess for any
other explanations for his complaints.  We
will review these studies and likely ask the
patient to return for further discussion after
they are completed.”

On December 29, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Kelly.  A portion of that report states:

“The results of the scan and studies to date
are again reviewed with the patient.  I have
discussed his case with Dr. John Swicegood at
the Mercy pain Clinic in the absence of Dr.
Joseph Miller who had performed previous
ilioinguinal percutaneous injections for him.
Dr. Swicegood requested to see this patient
tomorrow at 1 p.m. for an appointment to
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attempt further therapy modalities.  This is
explained to the patient today and he is quite
agreeable to this plan.  It should be noted
that he does request prescription for
additional analgesic today and he is provided
a prescription for the Lodine 500 mg 1 q.6
hours as needed for antiinflammatory
analgesic.  He can be seen back in this office
if needed and if therapy by Dr. Swicegood is
not effective.  He is so advised.”

In that report Dr. Kelly indicates that he has discussed the case

with Dr. Swicegood at the Mercy Pain Clinic due to the absence of

Dr. Miller who had performed the previous block injections on the

claimant.  Dr. Swicegood had requested the claimant see him for an

appointment to attempt further therapy.

On December 30, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Swicegood.

At that time, Dr. Swicegood performed a phenol neurolysis of the

left ilio-inguinal nerve.

On January 20, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Swicegood and in the medical records from that visit Dr. Swicegood

discusses the previous procedure performed on the claimant on

December 30, 2008, as follows:

“Pain is no better after phenol neurolysis.
In fact he has had more burning.  I do not
think injections are going to help.  I have
given him medrol dose pak plus samples of
cymbalta and check back in one month.  He was
not able to fill cymbalta last visit for lack
of money.”

On February 17, 2009, Dr. Swicegood authors a letter to Dr.

Kelly which, in part, states:

“Rafael has been seen in my office,
unfortunately, I have not really have been
able to help him.  He is a bit better on
samples of cymbalta I am giving him.  He rests
better on low dose of Klonopin at night and
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rarely takes a HCA.  His problem is primarily
a left ilio-inguinal and genital femoral
neuropathy that did not respond to injections
or phenol.  Perhaps re-exploration might be
considered.”

The claimant admitted into evidence a letter written by Dr.

Anthony R. Burton.  The letter was written concerning Dr. Burton’s

interaction with the claimant regarding his symptoms of pain and

Dr. Burton’s inability to operate on the claimant.  The body of the

letter is as follows:

“I have seen Mr. Alvarez on two previous
occasions regarding his pain and numbness and
symptoms in his left thigh from after
laparoscopic hernia repair.  I have reviewed
his records and have seen him on a couple of
occasions with two different nephews here to
help with interpretation.

I have been a general surgeon in private
practice for 22 years.  I have practiced
surgery in private practice in Fort worth,
Texas, and have dealt with many Hispanic
patients.  I have always been able to
communicate well with them, especially if
there is an interpreter.

Mr. Alvarez does understand some English.  I
have told him on the two previous visits that
his case is difficult and that I could not
guarantee him an excellent outcome, and maybe
not even a good outcome.  I told him that he
may always have pain and numbness in this
area, but I was willing to take on his case.
I was planning to not charge him anything and
I am not going to bill him for my office
visits or exams.

Today, June 2, 2009, I went over, again, his
symptoms and examined him briefly.  Through
his nephew, I again told him the risks and
complications.  His nephew disclosed to me
that his lawyer wants a copy of all the risks
and complications.  I choose to not operate on
him as it is impossible for me to list all the
possible risks and complications.  I told the
patient that he would need to have you refer
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him to another surgeon.  He is not an
emergency.  I apologized to the patient
through his nephew interpreter that I am sorry
that I cannot do the surgery for him.

Again, I am not charging him for my office
visits.  I wanted to try to help him, but I
refuse to list all the complications to give
to the attorney.  I appreciate you
understanding my position.

I also discovered form the nephew that you
referred him to me; therefore, you can refer
him to another surgeon.  There are plenty of
surgeons in the community and he is not an
emergency.”

On August 19, 2009, the claimant was given a change of

physician from Dr. Kelly to Dr. T. M. Stanton.  Dr. Stanton first

saw the claimant on September 15, 2009.  In the medical report from

that visit, Dr. Stanton indicates that the claimant complained of

chronic pain in the left groin, scrotum, and upper thigh since a

recurrent inguinal hernia repair in 2008.  A portion of Dr.

Stanton’s report states as follows:

“IMPRESSION: Neuralgia status post left
inguinal hernia repairs.

PLAN: I explained to the patient through his
nephew that his is a very difficult situation.
Surgical exploration certainly is an option
but there would be no guarantee that this
would help his symptoms.  I feel he should go
to a tertiary care center such as UAMS.”

On September 18, 2009, Dr. Stanton authored a letter to the

claimant’s attorney.  The body of that letter is as follows:

“I saw Rafael in the office regarding his left
groin pain.  These problems certainly are very
difficult to deal with and it appears that he
has had everything done appropriately up to
this point.  Surgical exploration certainly is
an option but it doesn’t always work in terms
of pain relief.  I feel that he would best be
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served at a tertiary center such as UAMS or
other larger centers.”

The claimant credibly testified regarding pain that he has and

is experiencing in his thigh and groin areas.  The medical records

are consistent that the claimant has continued to have pain

problems since the original hernia operation.  It seems, when

looking at the record as a whole, that the claimant has been given

much treatment in an effort to relieve his symptoms of pain.

When I reviewed the medical evidence and the credible

testimony of the claimant, I believe it is reasonable and necessary

to allow the claimant to be evaluated for his chronic pain in

relation to his compensable injury at UAMS.  That was the

recommendation of Dr. Stanton and I agree with that course of

action.

The claimant has also made a claim for temporary total

disability benefits from October 27, 2008, to a date yet to be

determined.  The respondents admitted into evidence a note authored

Dr. Swicegood on November 12, 2008, in regard to the claimant’s

work status.  That note is found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Page 2,

it indicates that the claimant is without limitations for work at

that point in time.  There is no other medical evidence placing the

claimant off work during the period for which he requested

temporary total disability benefits.

I also note that the claimant’s current difficulties appear to

be that of chronic pain that is a result of his compensable injury.

The claimant did not prove that he was in his healing period during

this period in which he requests temporary total disability
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benefits.  Instead, the claimant has proven the reasonableness and

necessity of an evaluation at UAMS for the improvement of his

chronic pain symptoms related to his compensable injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 3, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 4, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment in

the form of an evaluation at UAMS by a specialist for his chronic

pain related to his compensable injury.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence his entitlement to temporary total disability benefits

from October 27, 2008, to a date yet to be determined.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the additional medical

treatment as stated in the findings of fact and conclusions of law.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


